[image: image1.png]



OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CHERYL L. BROWN







117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
            DIRECTOR



         



  
4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL 

   OFFICE (904) 630-1452


   




JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA  32202

     FAX (904) 630-2906







                                     

  E-MAIL: CLBROWN@coj.net

FINANCE COMMITTEE BUDGET HEARING MINUTES

August 18, 2011
8:30 a.m.
Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street,

In attendance:  Committee Members Richard Clark (Chair), Greg Anderson (arr. 8:47), Bill Bishop, John Crescimbeni, Bill Gulliford and Clay Yarborough (dep. 4:40)
Excused: Warren Jones
Guests: Council Members Lori Boyer, Ray Holt, Robin Lumb (arr. 9:21), Matt Schellenberg (arr. 9:35), and Don Redman (arr. 11:02)
Also: Mickey Miller, Kent Olsen, Heath Beach – Administration and Finance Department; Jessica Deal and Ronald Belton – Mayor’s Office; Peggy Sidman – General Counsel’s Office; Kirk Sherman, Kim Taylor and Heather Norsworthy – Council Auditor’s Office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Jessica Stephens – Legislative Services Division; Sonia Johnson – ECA; Devin Reed, Mike Clapsaddle, Sam Houston – Central Operations Department; Mike Weinstein – State Attorney’s Office; Joe Stelma – Clerk of the Courts office; Steve Patterson and Ron Littlepage – Florida Times-Union; David Chapman – Financial News and Daily Record
Meeting Convened:  8:38 a.m.
Council Member Crescimbeni asks for Auditor’s Office meeting handouts to be distributed earlier than the evening before a budget hearing if at all possible to give more time for advance review.
NOTE: page numbers from this point refer to Council Auditor’s Office handout entitled Central Operations – August 18, 2011.

Central Operations Department

The department is reducing 35 positions with no significant reduction in service levels.  The Equal Business Opportunity office is being downsized and moved to the Director’s Office.  Five positions are being transferred out of the department, 1 being transferred in, and 1 AMIO position being created.  The professional services line item for the labor relations consulting contract is being reduced with work being picked up by the General Counsel’s Office.  The Auditor’s Office suggests reclassifying the proposed new AMIO positions as Executive Administrators.
Council Member Yarborough suggested the need to look at the possibility of using personnel already on staff before creating new positions.  In response to a question from Council Member Gulliford about Procurement “piggybacking” on other jurisdictions’ procurement contracts, Procurement Manager Mike Clapsaddle stated that less than 10% of procurement is done that way.  The division constantly evaluates alternative procurement mechanisms and does an analysis of which offers the greatest cost savings.  
The committee and Mr. Reed discussed how the department arrived at the position reductions proposed by the Mayor.  Mr. Reed explained that departments were asked to develop a range of reduction possibilities, each with a business case and a financial case.  The Mayor’s Office ultimately made the selection of which position reductions were placed in the budget.  Council Member Crescimbeni asked how much explanation or documentation the Auditor’s Office received from the departments, including Central Operations, received during the budget process about rationale for the various reduction scenarios.  Mr. Sherman indicated that his office receives fairly little information on all the possibilities, and focuses its efforts on analyzing the final result in the proposed budget.
Motion (Yarborough): on p. 4, delete the 3 proposed new AMIOs in Central Operations.

Motion (Cark): place all 10 new AMIO throughout the budget “below the line” for further consideration – approved.

Fleet Management

Jacksonville’s Fleet Management Division is a manufacturer’s certified warranty facility and does work that is reimbursed by the various manufacturers.  The employee cap is going down by 5 (3 eliminated, 2 redlined).  Fleet’s cost of providing service is going down by $359,771; the cost of fuel is increasing substantially.  In response to a question from Council Member Gulliford, Fleet Management Division Chief Sam Houston stated that the division will be bidding on the JEA’s fleet management service contract.  If they are successful in winning the contract then a budget amendment will be needed to account for the new revenues and expenses.
Council Member Crescimbeni has more questions to ask about Fleet Management but thought this departmental discussion was scheduled for next week. He and Mr. Gulliford recommend that the division bid gas and diesel fuel on no more than an annual basis, not the multi-year contracts we currently have.  Mr. Gulliford also suggested that the City explore alternatives for purchasing fuel through the state or other governmental contracts.  The City operates 9 fueling stations, some manned, some automated.  Security at fueling stations was discussed.  The City sells fuel to JEA., FDOT and other entities at a markup of $0.13 per gallon over our cost.  Mr. Reed discussed several policies that have been promulgated to help reduce fuel usage, including a 2 minute maximum idling policy and recommendations to lower vehicle weights, combine trips into one trip, etc.  Fleet Management is working with the Sheriff’s Office, the City’s biggest fuel consumer, to increase efficiency.
Motion: on p. 6 tentatively adopt the Auditor’s recommendation to reduce the fuel budget by $396,301 – approved.

Vehicle procurement will be done on a pay-as-you-go basis this year rather than borrowing through the Banking Fund.  The 512 and 513 funds represent vehicles bought with cash and vehicles purchased with borrowing; in the future those funds might be combined if we no longer borrow for vehicles.  Repayment to the Banking Fund for amortization of previously purchased vehicles was discussed.
Motion: on p. 9, tentatively approve the Auditor’s recommendation to remove the Mayor’s replacement SUV – approved.

Copy Center

Devin Reed discussed the issues involved in Copy Center use versus convenience copier use and the possibility that the Copy Center’s billings won’t cover its costs.  The Peyton administration started a marketing campaign to encourage employees to use the Copy Center for big copying jobs rather than the convenience copiers in the departments.  The committee discussed how the Copy Center made up its billing shortfall at the end of the last fiscal year by collecting any remaining copy center allocations that were unspent in departmental budgets in the 12th month billing cycle.
Motion (Yarborough): direct the administration to submit a report by January 1, 2012 on Copy Center billing shortfall – approved.
Motion (Anderson): on p. 11, put all of the Copy Center budget “below the line”.

Council Member Gulliford suggested that the Council Auditor could develop a prudent recommended figure for this account.
NOTE: page numbers from this point refer to Council Auditor’s handout for Meeting #3 – August 18, 2011.
The State Attorney and court-related budgets were taken up at the start of this session.
Courts – Recording Fee Technology fund
The committee engaged in considerable discussion with Court Administrator Joe Stelma and Mike Weinstein of the State Attorney’s Office regarding the use of this $2 court fee which by law is to be shared among the State Attorney’s Office, the court system and the Public Defender’s office for purchase of court-related technology.  The three entities have negotiated a Memorandum of Understanding among themselves as to how the funds will be used, but for the past several years one or more of the parties has refused to sign the MOU.  Mr. Weinstein stated that the City decides how the funds will ultimately be used, so the MOU is irrelevant.  The City contends that a signed MOU is necessary because it represents the three parties’ agreement with how the funds are to be utilized and prevents later disagreements.  Several Finance Committee members expressed the sentiment that no funds should be disbursed from this recording fee fund until the three parties agree to and sign the MOU.

Motion: on p. 15, approve the State Attorney’s request for a Schedule AF capital carry-forward of $232,432 for computer equipment – approved.
Motion (Clark):  on p. 15, put the proceeds of the recording fee below the line while the MOU issue is discussed – approved.

Court Administration

Court Administrator Joe Stelma stated that Article V of the Florida Constitution requires the counties to provide a courthouse and equipment for operations.  The committee discussed the replacement of 220 computers for the new county courthouse.  Mr. Stelma explained that the computers to be replaced were all purchased 5 years ago and have been recommended for replacement by City ITD which says their continued use is not economically practical.  The timing of the replacement with the opening of the new courthouse is coincidental; the machines are not being replaced because the new courthouse is opening, they would need to be replaced whether there was a new building or not.  Several committee members advocated for continued use of the existing machines until they actually break down, perhaps with the purchase of a much smaller number of machines to be used as replacements for units that actually fail.  Mr. Stelma stated that the court system is moving to almost total paperless automation.  The breakdown of a computer means that the work of a judge or a court or the Clerk grinds to a halt, which is an unacceptable outcome.  He reiterated that City ITD established the replacement schedule, not the court system.  Kent Olsen stated that the $2 court technology fee was adopted to provide a partial revenue source to support court technology needs, and was never intended to be the sole source of funding.  All counties are in the same situation with regard to having to fund these courthouse costs with local revenue.
The computer issue led to a larger discussion of all of the costs of the new courthouse opening in FY12 and where those costs are budgeted.  Kirk Sherman pointed out that some of the costs are budgeted in the Courthouse Trust Fund account (pp. 12-13) while additional costs for operational personnel, utilities, etc. are budgeted in the Public Works Department’s Public Buildings Division.
The recording fee and computer purchases for the courts will be taken up at a future meeting with the input of the Information Technology Department.

Tax Collector

The budget shows elimination of 9 vacant positions and an increase in temporary hours.  Tax Collector Michael Corrigan indicated that the 9 branch offices will continue for the time being until increased automation allows some to be closed.  In response to a question about ability of taxpayers to utilize credit cards, Sherry Hall of the Tax Collector’s Office explained that credit cards can be use for on-line transactions, but cannot be used in the headquarters or branch offices because the credit card companies prohibit the City from levying a transaction fee for a point of sale transaction.  Mr. Corrigan explained that his office is seeing high volumes of walk-in traffic in the offices because in the current bad economic times more citizens are paying their tax bills, renewing licenses, etc. at the last minute.  He anticipates that there will be more use of online transactions and eventually some branches can be closed.
Motion: on p. 2, tentatively approve Auditor’s recommendation regarding reduction of St. Johns River Water Management District collection fee – approved.

Jacksonville Area Legal Aid
The Legal Aid subfund 15R accrued a negative balance of over $250,000 because the City authorized payments from the trust fund to JALA at the beginning of the fiscal year without subsequently recognizing that the fee revenue was insufficient to cover the entire appropriation by the end of the fiscal year.  Council Member Crescimbeni recommended developing a payment plan for the City to recoup its overpayments from JALA over time.  The Council Auditor recommended implementing a practice of quarterly payments rather than a single payment at the beginning of the fiscal year.  It appears that the City may not be tracking the fee revenues and informing the JALA when revenues are not meeting projections.  In response to a question from Council Member Bishop, Peggy Sidman of the General Counsel’s Office stated that she would research whether there is a way for the City to legally recoup its overpayments to JALA.
Motion (Anderson): on p. 9, put the Legal Aid funding “below the line” and explore ways of recouping the past overpayment – approved.
Teen Court
Motion (Yarborough): on p. 11, tentatively approve the Teen Court administrator’s request for an additional transfer of $33,194 from fund balance to cover an increase in Contractual Services and Travel Expense – approved.
Courthouse Trust Fund
Motion: on p. 13, tentatively approved Auditor’s recommendation re: maintenance costs for existing courthouse – approved.
Council Member Bishop reiterated his earlier request for a complete listing of all the items and costs that will be involved in opening the new county courthouse.

Public Defender
Public Defender Matt Shirk discussed his office’s move from their current leased building to the Jake Godbold Building in August, 2012.  In response to a question he stated that he believes the $2.4 million originally earmarked for moving the Public Defender to the Ed Ball Building would still be used in that building to build out space to move the Environmental and Compliance Department from the Jake Godbold to the Ed Ball Building.  The allocation in the Public Defender’s budget for new computers will replace machines bought prior to the Article V changes, and therefore more than 6 years old.  City ITD will purchase the computers and amortize the cost over 5 years by means of charges to the Public Defender’ budget.  Mr. Shirk stated that the purchase of high speed digital scanners is vital to the progress of the “paperless” system they started last year with a first allocation of $95,000, and urged the committee to approve the purchase of at least half of the new scanners.  

The proposed purchase of scanners will be deferred to tomorrow’s meeting with ITD.
The meeting was in recess from 12:54 to 2:06

Fire and Rescue Department

Medical transport fees are being raised.  Three temporary fire stations are to be opened in trailers at Oakleaf Plantation, Bartram Park and St. Johns Town Center with $776,000 in overtime being budgeted to operate these three stations on a peak-time basis when no other on-duty firefighters are available to staff those stations.  The employee cap is being reduced by 25, comprising 21 redline positions and 4 other positions, and the Cadet program is being eliminated.  In response to a question, Chief Moreland stated that overtime is needed to staff these stations, in part because the firefighters’ collective bargaining agreement requires that firefighters work a 24-hour day so they can’t work only 12 hours at a peak-time station.  
Council Member Gulliford asked several questions about the replacement schedule for fire trucks and rescue units, whether the department has looked at leasing rather than purchasing units, and about rebuilding rather than completely replacing units.  

Chief Moreland discussed the fact that construction on the Tri-Data study capital projects list has been pushed back several years because of the tight budget, so that is why the three temporary stations are being proposed as a stopgap measure to reduce unacceptably high response times in rapidly growing areas.  The city applied for an ARRA grant (federal stimulus money) but was unsuccessful.  Council Member Lumb discussed the EMS transport cost recovery rate and the comparability of our rates with other jurisdictions.  Approximately 60% of costs are recovered, 40% goes uncollected.  Council Member Schellenberg asked question about response time in the Bartram Trail area.  Chief Moreland reported that 15-18% of EMS transports are really BLS cases that don’t need to be transported in our ALS units.  Patients do not get better or faster service in the emergency room because they arrive via ambulance versus walking in.
Motion (Anderson): on p. 21, put $776,000 for overtime funding for 3 new temporary fire stations “below the line” for future consideration – approved.
Recreation and Community Services Department

There is considerable change in this budget from last year due to the reclassification or relocation of several functions and the associated employees, particularly the public service and cultural service grants, Medicaid costs and the zoo operating contract.  Funding is being eliminated from the Special Events Division for several public celebrations, including the Christmas tree lighting ceremony, New Year’s Eve fireworks and the boat parade and fireworks.  The budget proposes to create a new Office of Education Commissioner in this department.

Motion (Yarborough): on p. 29, tentatively approve Auditor’s recommendations #1, 2 and 4 – approved.

Chris Hand of the Mayor’s Office discussed the purpose and funding of the Office of Education Commissioner.  Dr. Donnie Horner of Jacksonville University is a loaned executive serving the City for $1 per year; the only cost of the office will be approximately $59,000 for an administrative assistant, also privately funded.  
Motion (Anderson): on p. 29, amend Auditor’s recommendation #3 to provide a budget of $59,712 for an administrative assistant to the Education Commissioner and a corresponding revenue amount to be privately funded.

The committee, the Council Auditor and Budget Officer engaged in considerable discussion about the correct amount of budgeted revenue and expenditure that would be needed to accomplish either the full funding of the Education Commissioner office as requested as requested by the Mayor or the reduced cost as proposed by Council Member Anderson’s motion.  Council Member Bishop noted that the confusion aptly illustrates why the City Council prohibited administrative reorganizations within the budget ordinance – there are too many moving pieces and too much chance for confusion.  Dr. Horner of the Jacksonville University Davis College of Business introduced himself and spoke very briefly about the 4 missions of the Education Commissioner: 1) to engage the community on educational issues, 2) to increase public dialogue about education issues, 3) to partner with the community as a whole and specific organizations, and 4) to act on betterment initiatives on behalf of the public school system.  Council Member Yarborough stated that he thought the proposed initiative exceeds what the City government should be involved in and agreed with deferring the issue to a broader conversation about administrative reorganization.
Motion (Bishop): on p. 29, approve Auditor’s recommendation #3 to delete the $250,000 in proposed revenue and to change the amount of the expense line for the office to $59,712 – approved.
Recreation and Community Services Department
The committee discussed with Department Director Roslyn Phillips why the City overmatches its federal senior center grant to such a large degree.  Ms. Phillips stated that thinking of it as a grant overmatch is not really accurate.  It would be better to think of it as determining what level of funding the City wants to put into operating a comprehensive program of senior centers, a small portion of which is funded with a federal grant.  In response to a question from Council Member Schellenberg about whether the department has considered closing some of its less active senior centers, Ms. Phillips said that it has, but the decision thus far has been to keep operating them all.

Theresa Price, Chief of the Special Events Division, explained how the division funds its operations through a combination of City funding, event ticket sales, sponsorships, and in-kind donations, and explained how the Special Events Trust Fund is used as a revolving fund with sub-accounts to recycle proceeds from one year’s events to those events in succeeding years.  

Alcoholic Rehabilitation Program
In response to a question from Council Member with regard to the Alcoholic Rehabilitation Program and whether the service had ever been bid or recently re-bid, Ms. Phillips indicated that Gateway Human Services has been the provider for many years and were selected by a City Council ordinance and named in the Ordinance Code.  Whether there was ever a competitive selection process is unclear.

Motion: on p. 33, tentatively approve Auditor’s recommendation #1 – approved.

Motion (Yarborough): on p. 31, amend the Pubic Service Grant funding table to reflect the elimination of the transfer from General Fund for Gateway Community Services to match the Auditor’s recommendation just approved – approved.
Huguenot Park
Kirk Sherman explained that for some years now a portion of the revenue from the operations of Hanna Park have been used to supplement the budget of Huguenot Park via a transfer between the parks’ budgets.  He recommended that the direct transfer be changed to a budget supplement to Huguenot Park from the General Fund so the subsidy is more transparent.

Motion: on p. 35, tentatively approve Auditor’s recommendation #1 – approved.
Hanna Park
Motion: on p. 38, tentatively approve Auditor’s recommendations #1 and 2 – approved.
Motion (Yarborough): request the administration to report to the Finance Committee by January 1, 2012 on a plan for dealing with the revenue shortfall in the park’s operations – approved.
Cecil Commerce Center Park
Motion: on p. 42, tentatively approve Auditor’s recommendations #1 and 2 – approved.

The committee was in recess from 4:44 to 4:57 p.m.
JTA
Kyle Billy of the Council Auditor’s Office stated that the JTA had approved and submitted its budget to the Mayor’s Office in early June, so some of the numbers have been refined since then and the budget needs a bit of updating.  There is no change to the bottom line, but changes in line items within categories.  With regard to the bus system, farebox revenue pays 17.5% of the system’s costs.  In response to a question from Council Member Bishop, JTA Executive Director Mike Blaylock indicated that the City is mandated by the Americans With Disabilities Act to provide door to door paratransit service for anyone who, because of a covered disability, cannot use the regular fixed line bus service.  Use of that system is increasing as Medicaid funding is cut back many people are shifted from Medicaid-eligible ridership to the ADA-eligible category.
JTA is currently in labor negotiations with 2 unions for small salary increases (1.2%).  There will be a pool of $225,000 for merit increases for administrative employees after two years without increases and increased employee costs for health care and retirement.  The 17% farebox recovery rate is below the 25% national average.  JTA will be installing a new fare collection system with smart card technology and will be looking at a fare restructuring at the same time.  Mr. Blaylock’s goal is 35% farebox revenue by 2016.  Council Member Clark asked the JTA to reformulate its budget chart to split out wages and benefits into separate line items.  JTA’s administrative cost is 11% of the total budget, a very lean figure considering that other comparable cities vary from 10% to 27% for administrative costs.

Mr. Blaylock and Mr. Sherman discussed how much City funding goes to the JTA for its operations.  The BJP sales tax is budgeted to produce $68 million ($44 million for debt service, $24 million to bus system operations); the local option sales tax $27.8 million, and the City of Jacksonville contributing $1.3 million for the CTC dial-a-ride service.  The local option gas tax runs until 2016 unless extended by action of the City Council.    The Skyway costs $5 million to operate and generates $284,000 in revenue (5% farebox coverage).  Mr. Blaylock explained that the City has committee to the federal government to continue operating the Skyway until the end of its useful life of 45 years or we face having to repay $60-70 million in federal construction funding.

The meeting was adjourned at 6:10 p.m.

Jeff Clements, Council Research Division 

8.22.11
Posted: 5:00 p.m.
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